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[English]

The Chair (Mr. John Williamson (New Brunswick South-
west, CPC)): I call this meeting to order.

I must say, coming in here today, there was activity and there
was discussion. It is starting to feel like a regular Parliament again.
It's a very nice sign.

Welcome to meeting number eight of the House of Commons
Standing Committee on Public Accounts.

Pursuant to Standing Order 108(3)(g), the committee is meeting
today to undertake a study on “Report 11—Health Resources for
Indigenous Communities—Indigenous Services Canada”.

[Translation]

Today's meeting is taking place in a hybrid format, in compliance
with the House order of Thursday, November 25, 2021. Members
can attend in person or remotely using the Zoom application.

The proceedings will be made available through the House of
Commons website. So you are aware, the web broadcast will al-
ways show the person speaking rather than the entirety of the com-
mittee.

[English]

I would like to take this opportunity to remind all participants to
this meeting that screenshots or taking photos of your screen is not
permitted.

[Translation]

Given the current pandemic situation and in light of recommen-
dations from public health authorities, as well as the Board of Inter-
nal Economy's directive of October 29, 2021, to remain healthy and
safe, everyone attending the meeting in person must follow the
health rules.

[English]

As the chair, I will enforce these health measures for the duration
of the meeting, and I thank members in advance for their co-opera-
tion.

To ensure an orderly meeting, I would like to outline a few rules
to follow.

[Translation]

Members and witnesses can speak in the official language of
their choice. Interpretation services are available for this meeting.

On the bottom of your screen, you have the floor, English and
French as options. If you can no longer hear the interpretation,
please let me know immediately, and we will ensure it is correctly
re-established before we continue with our meeting.

Please use the raise hand feature, which is on the main toolbar, if
you would like to speak or get the chair's attention.

[English]

For members participating in person, proceed as you usually
would when the whole committee is meeting in person in the com-
mittee room.

Before speaking, please wait until I recognize you by name. If
you are on the video conference, please click on the microphone
icon to unmute yourself. For those in the room, your microphone
will be controlled as normal by the proceedings and verification of-
ficer. When speaking—and I should probably learn this as well—
please speak slowly and clearly. When you are not speaking, your
mike should be on mute.

[Translation]

I remind you that any comments from members and witnesses
must be addressed through the chair.

[English]

With regard to a speaking list, the committee clerk and I will do
the best we can to maintain a consolidated order of speaking for all
members, whether they are participating virtually or in person.

I would now like to welcome our witnesses.

From the Office of the Auditor General, we have Andrew Hayes,
deputy auditor general. It's good to see you again, sir. We also have
Glenn Wheeler, principal, and Doreen Deveen, director.

From Indigenous Services Canada, we have Christiane Fox,
deputy minister; Dr. Tom Wong, chief medical officer, chief science
officer and director general; and Robin Buckland, director general
and chief nursing officer.

You have five minutes to make your opening statements. 1 will
go to the deputy auditor general.
Mr. Hayes, you have the floor for five minutes.

Mr. Andrew Hayes (Deputy Auditor General, Office of the
Auditor General): Thank you, Mr. Chair.



2 PACP-08

March 3, 2022

We are happy to appear before your committee today to present
the results of our audit of health resources for indigenous communi-
ties.

I would like to acknowledge that this hearing is taking place on
the traditional unceded territory of the Algonquin Anishinabe peo-
ple.

Joining me today are Glenn Wheeler, who was the principal re-
sponsible for the audit, and Doreen Deveen, the director who led
the audit team.

This audit focused on whether Indigenous Services Canada pro-
vided personal protective equipment, nurses and paramedics to
meet the needs of indigenous communities and organizations dur-
ing the COVID-19 pandemic. Overall, we found that Indigenous
Services Canada adapted quickly to respond to the COVID-19 pan-
demic. During the pandemic, the department relied on the national
emergency strategic stockpile to supplement its own supply of pro-
tective equipment.

Before the pandemic, the department was providing equipment
and health care workers to 51 remote or isolated first nations com-
munities. We found that during the pandemic, the department ex-
panded access to protective equipment to all indigenous communi-
ties when provinces and territories were unable to meet the de-
mand. It also expanded access to protective equipment to other in-
dividuals, such as police officers and people sick with COVID-19
or caring for a sick family member.

During the first 10 months of the pandemic, the department re-
sponded to more than 1,600 requests for multiple pieces of protec-
tive equipment. We found that communities, many of which are re-
mote, received their shipments on average within 10 days of re-
questing equipment.
® (1110)

[Translation]

However, we found a number of weaknesses in the way the de-
partment managed its own stockpile of personal protective equip-
ment before and during the pandemic. The department did not have
complete and accurate data on the stockpile's contents. We also
found that the department had not followed its own approach in
procuring sufficient equipment before the pandemic. As a result, it
did not have enough of some types of protective equipment in its
stockpile when the pandemic broke out.

We also found that, in relation to providing nurses and
paramedics to communities, the department streamlined its process-
es for hiring nurses in remote or isolated first nations communities.
In addition, the department made its contract nurses and paramedics
available to all indigenous communities to respond to additional
COVID-19 health care needs.

While the department took steps to increase capacity, the number
of requests for extra nurses and paramedics also increased. As a re-
sult, the department was unable to meet more than half of the 963
requests that it received between March 2020 and March 2021 for
extra nurses and paramedics.

The pandemic aggravated pre—existing challenges in meeting
nursing needs in remote or isolated first nations communities. Sev-

eral factors contributed to nursing shortages in many of these com-
munities, including the national shortage of nurses, the challenging
nature of the work, the diverse skill set required to work in remote
or isolated communities, and poor housing.

Mr. Chair, this concludes my opening remarks. We would be
pleased to answer any questions the committee may have.

[English]
The Chair: Thank you very much.

Now I'll call Deputy Minister Fox. You have five minutes,
please.

Ms. Christiane Fox (Deputy Minister, Department of Indige-
nous Services): Thank you.

Kwe kwe. Ullukkut. Tansi. Hello.

I want to acknowledge that I'm on the traditional and unceded
territory of the Algonquin people.

Thank you for inviting me to speak to our department's response
to the Auditor General's report concerning health resources for in-
digenous communities during the COVID-19 pandemic.

In the report, the Auditor General made two overall recommen-
dations. The first was concerning personal protective equipment.
The OAG noted that the department should review how we manage
our stockpile of PPE, making sure that we have accurate records to
ensure we have the right amount of stock for this current pandemic
and any future emergencies.

[Translation]

To respond, we reviewed our inventory from before the pandem-
ic. We then looked at how quickly the personal protection equip-
ment—

[English]

Mr. Eric Duncan (Stormont—Dundas—South Glengarry,
CPC): I have a point of order, Mr. Chair.

The Chair: Yes.

Mr. Eric Duncan: There was an issue with translation, but I be-
lieve it's been fixed. Thanks. I'm sorry.

The Chair: Please proceed, Ms. Fox.
[Translation]

Ms. Christiane Fox: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

We then looked at how quickly the personal protection equip-
ment was being used during the first year of the pandemic, and
overall, we were satisfied that we had enough equipment from the
Public Health Agency of Canada to meet the needs of communities.
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We must also recognize the challenge of acquiring this equip-
ment on an international scale. In response to the recommendation,
we also started working with the Public Health Agency of Canada
on a joint automated inventory management tool. This will give us
accessible, up-to-date information on the stockpile.

This past summer, we worked with a contractor to finish a full
recount of all the equipment. That enabled us to update our invento-
ry tracker accordingly.

I am very pleased to say that the department's inventory target
has increased from six to 12 months' worth of equipment in its
stockpile at all times.

® (1115)
[English]

We have now moved from a six-month to a 12-month supply at
all times. We're also committed to conducting monthly inventory
analysis so that we can be proactively managing the PPE stockpile,
staying on top of trends and anticipating any needs. Finally, we're
reviewing our chain of PPE custody and disposal practices to en-
sure a stable inventory.

[Translation]

The Auditor General's second recommendation concerned the
shortage of nurses and paramedics.

The report said that the department should work with remote or
isolated first nations communities to look at other ways to address
the shortage of nurses and to review the nursing and paramedic
support that communities received.

The department agreed with that recommendation. In response,
we are now collaborating with the 50 first nations communities that
we serve directly and the 29 communities that are managing their
own nursing stations.

Supported by budget 2021, we are focusing on three areas: hiring
new nurses, keeping them in the job and lessons learned during the
pandemic.

[English]

All of this work is being done in partnership with nursing leader-
ship within the department and our indigenous partners, and under
the umbrella of the nursing health human resources framework.
We're examining how we can better recruit and retain nurses by en-
hancing nursing supports and increasing access to practical nurses
and nurse practitioners to augment the existing registered nurse
workforce. The department has established and managed surge
nursing and paramedic contracts to complement our workforce.
Since April 2021, there have been over 11,000 service days of
surge supports provided to help maintain essential clinical services
in remote communities.

We're also working to create an internal primary care nurse ser-
vice team. In time, this team will provide us with added flexibility
to respond to the need for additional nursing resources. We're mak-
ing improvements in areas such as customized nurse supports to re-
solve frontline issues related to IT, compensation and security.

We're also working to enhance our clinical practice supports and,
of course, our continued 24-7 access to a customized nurse employ-
ee assistance program. As we all know, our frontline workforce has
been working very hard under challenging circumstances through-
out the pandemic.

[Translation]

We thank the Auditor General for the valuable recommendations,
and we feel that the changes we have made have strengthened our
response to this pandemic. They will also put us in a stronger place
to respond to future health care needs.

Meegwetch. Qujannamiik. Marsi. Merci. Thank you.
[English]

The Chair: Thank you, Ms. Fox. I think I might know your fa-
ther. He used to be in politics, didn't he?

Ms. Christiane Fox: That's correct, yes.

The Chair: Yes, very good.

Mr. Duncan, you have six minutes.

Mr. Eric Duncan: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and to our witnesses
for being here today.

I want to focus my questions on the shortage of additional health
care staff, as alluded to in the opening statements.

For context, I'm proud to represent and work with the community
of Akwesasne in my riding of Stormont—Dundas—South Glengar-
ry, and while not being remote, it is an example that certainly
speaks to the challenges of attracting and retaining health care staff.
Dr. Ojistoh Horn is the only full-time general practitioner at one of
the clinics in Akwesasne, for example, a community of 25,000. She
works with two nurse practitioners who cover about 14,000 pa-
tients.

There was a good CBC article that came out at the beginning of
the pandemic, and it notes—to get into my question—that even be-
fore the pandemic, as Mr. Hayes alluded to in his opening com-
ments, there were some challenges already arising. This was before
the pandemic exacerbated the challenges.

Mr. Hayes, for statistics purposes, there's one thing I was won-
dering. You provide data on the services being met or not met dur-
ing the pandemic. To give us a context, do you have—and if not,
the deputy minister might be able to provide our committee with
this—an idea of the request for services prepandemic and what was
met and not met so that we can understand perhaps the volume and
percentage of success in meeting those requests? Did you look at
that data, and if not, can we get that?

® (1120)

Mr. Andrew Hayes: I do not have that data on hand. The deputy
minister might have a perspective on that, though.

Mr. Eric Duncan: I'll go to the deputy minister then.
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Ms. Christiane Fox: In terms of the question itself, I would say
that the [Technical difficulty—Editor] that were requested in terms
of surge during the pandemic were very much to complement the
additional requirements beyond the staff we currently have in com-
munities. It would be a different type of tracking in the sense that
we have a permanent workforce in various indigenous communities
across the country. At the time of the audit, it was actually 51 com-
munities where we managed direct services and 28 where the ser-
vice had been transferred to the indigenous communities. At this
time we're at 50 and 29, because we transferred a community in
Quebec.

In terms of the needs on the ground, it would have been assessed
and met by the primary health team in the community, supported by
the 18 physicians we have across the country, the regional medical
health officers and the staff.

In the pandemic we saw an increased demand for surge support
that would not necessarily have been common prior to the pandem-
ic. We could probably provide the committee with statistics on the
number of clients we saw per community, our workforce in the
communities prepandemic and our workforce in communities post-
pandemic. I think that could give you an indication of the need
surge during the COVID-19 pandemic, if that's helpful.

Mr. Eric Duncan: That would be. Thank you for that and for the
backgrounder.

On the contracts being distributed, how were they advertised and
what did they look like? I'm assuming you worked with provincial
partners, and obviously indigenous communities directly, but what
more advertising or promotion was done in that sense?

I'll have a supplemental afterwards about what more could be
done, but I'll leave it at that for the first part.

Ms. Christiane Fox: Thank you for the question.

Just to give you a sense of context, we employ 862 nurses within
Indigenous Services Canada. In addition to that, at this moment in
time we have approximately 600 nurses and paramedics on our ros-
ter of contracted nurses. We use that roster in order to fill surge and
even in order to fill the requirements within communities. It's very
much a mix of Indigenous Services Canada personnel plus surge
contractors.

How do we get those? We definitely do work with the province.
In fact, as you can imagine, during the COVID-19 pandemic health
human resources was a challenge across the country. Therefore, we
sometimes had to compete for that health human resource capacity.
We had to think about what some of the creative ways were we
could attract and retain. We worked with colleges and universities
and with first nations-led institutions like SIIT to try to get that
health human resource capacity in indigenous communities.

I can speak to efforts going into the future, but definitely at this
point we relied on ISC nursing staff and contract staff, and then
used different ways to advertise and look for skills. Even within our
own group, we have nursing staff who are in communities. We also
have nursing staff within the department who are doing policy
work. We look at our own workforce. We look at the retired work-
force. Could we bring people back to be on contract with us, even if
part time?

The last thing I would say is that we also instituted ISC CARE,
which was turned around in about two weeks. It was a safe air
transport that actually moved people from communities and that fa-
cilitated, safely, the arrival of our HHR personnel. We were able to
fly over 5,400 health human resources in and out of those 51 com-
munities.

® (1125)
Mr. Eric Duncan: Thank you.
The Chair: Thank you very much.

Mr. Dong, you have six minutes, please.

Mr. Han Dong (Don Valley North, Lib.): Thank you very
much.

First of all, I want to take this opportunity to thank the Office of
the Auditor General for a very timely report and recommendations.

I also want to thank the public servants, especially the medical
officers and scientists, who have guided the government with their
expertise and facts. It was one of the biggest reasons that Canada
was praised around the world as a nation with a better response to a
pandemic that we haven't seen in 100 years. Sincerely, please con-
vey my gratitude to all the public servants under your supervision.

I want to talk about the first recommendation. The Auditor Gen-
eral's report specifically talked about the stockpiling of PPE. I
heard about the management of surge support for the indigenous
community.

Deputy Auditor General Hayes, in your findings, was there any
particular focus on the fact that PPE has an expiry date? Was that
factor applied to the readiness of the department when it came to
support for indigenous communities?

Then I'll move to the deputy minister on this point as well.

Mr. Andrew Hayes: Thank you very much for the question.

Our findings on the department's stockpile focused in on the fact
that there was inaccurate and incomplete information of the
amounts that were in stock. Before the pandemic there was an ap-
proach that was expected to have been followed to have the appro-
priate amounts in the stockpile, and we found that it wasn't indeed
followed.

During the pandemic we identified errors in the stockpile,
whether from manual errors in inputting information on materials
or equipment received, or from the actual contents of the stockpile.
Our recommendation was focused on accuracy and completeness.
We didn't comment on the expiry dates. However, as we mentioned
in the PPE and medical device report, that is an important factor to
be aware of as you manage a stockpile.

Mr. Han Dong: To the deputy minister, I just want to add anoth-
er layer to the domestic production and manufacturing capacity, be-
cause we know there was a lack of that in the very beginning of the
pandemic. Adding in the expiry nature of most of the PPE, going
forward, how would the ministry better manage the stockpile of the
PPE?

Ms. Christiane Fox: Thank you very much for the question.
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I think we definitely took the recommendation on, and I think
there would be two components that I would point to in terms of
the department's response.

The first would be around the automated tool, which is very
much centred on both outbound PPE and inbound PPE, having a
very good sense of the type of PPE, the supply, the quantity, and
where it's going. To give you a sense, since the beginning of the
pandemic we received 2,241 requests coming into the department.
Over 20 million units of PPE have been shipped. At this stage,
2,201 have been delivered.

Through this automated system and through the changes that
we've done in the department, we can really track the flow of PPE
that we have and we are able to determine both the expiry and the
gaps in supply, whether it be gloves, sanitizers or whatever it may
be. We have a very good sense of that. I think, as I noted in my re-
marks, that new tool, the sophistication that we brought to our cur-
rent systems and how we manage the flow have allowed us now to
build our supply to a 12-month turnaround period.

The way we worked with communities was that we would ap-
prove requests within two days of coming in and ship them right
away. The average arrival of the PPE would be within 10 days.

I should also note that we provided PPE to the 51 communities
and their health care workers, but we did not limit our PPE stock to
just those health workers. If a school called, if a police officer
called, if there were needs in the community, we did everything we
could to respond to that need, and that was not limited to on re-
serve. We actually sent PPE supply to urban indigenous centres to
be able to provide those essential supports for urban indigenous in-
dividuals who found themselves out of the community or even in
very dire situations, in terms of the indigenous homeless popula-
tion. It was very much not just limited to that.

How does it help us going into the future? I think we have a
much better system to plan and track and to enable us to have con-
fidence in our ability to meet the demands as they come in.

® (1130)
Mr. Han Dong: Thank you very much.

I'll stay on the supply issue. You mentioned it taking about 10
days, Does that take into account a pandemic setting? Every coun-
try around the world is competing for those PPE. Going forward in
the future, will we still, in the end, revisit the crisis situation, begin-
ning with the lack of PPE?

The Chair: I'll need a 10-second answer, please.

Ms. Christiane Fox: With our 12-month supply we're in a much
better position than we were prepandemic. I think we do our best to
get to communities as quickly as we can. We also have to remem-
ber that some of these communities are quite remote. It's not like
shipping the supply just to Toronto. It's shipping it to sometimes
very isolated and remote areas.

The Chair: Thank you.

[Translation]

Ms. Sinclair-Desgagné, go ahead for six minutes.

Ms. Nathalie Sinclair-Desgagné (Terrebonne, BQ): Thank
you, Mr. Chair.

I want to begin by thanking all of our witnesses.

Like my honourable colleague opposite, I want to say that your
work is very important and has been especially important in the
most difficult moments. As we know, you work with more vulnera-
ble populations, and they are often the ones who suffer the most
during pandemics like the one we have been going through over the
past couple of years. I thank you for your work.

Some of you may know this, but, in Quebec, when we talk about
first nations, we do so from nation to nation. We have considered
first nations as our brethren since 1603, since the Grande Tabagie
de Tadoussac, when an alliance was established. According to some
historians, that should actually be considered the founding year of
New France.

But enough of the history lesson. My questions will mainly focus
on the 2014 strategy, which has not been implemented. Stockpiles
were not replenished in time, despite the strategy that was even de-
veloped by you.

1 would just like to know what may have happened and why that
strategy has not been implemented.

Ms. Christiane Fox: Thank you for your question.

We were able to recognize that, although the 2014 strategy was a
hybrid one, we were exclusively counting on equipment from the
Public Health Agency of Canada. Moreover, as we have seen since
the beginning of the pandemic, there was a true shortage of equip-
ment internationally.

If we look at the 2014 model and where we are now, the changes
we have had to make have primarily consisted in not relying strictly
on equipment percentage and what we received directly from the
agency, but also in meeting needs by purchasing directly from the
department.

It is also important to say that measures may not have been in
place in 2014 for a daily review to be carried out. Now, a monthly
review is done to determine what articles are in stock and what
their expiry date is, and to really better understand what we have or
don't have, so as to be able to meet needs. Unfortunately, the pro-
cess has been more ad hoc than based on an automated system.

What we experienced during the pandemic and the recommenda-
tions we have received have given us an opportunity to review our
methods. Before the fiscal year's end, in late March 2022, we are
really entering the phase where this tool is starting to get tested. We
will then continue to fine tune it to ensure that it meets not only the
current needs, but that it will continue to meet needs going forward.

Ms. Nathalie Sinclair-Desgagné: That's what [ was planning to
ask next. You were a step ahead of me.

We are seeing a difference of nearly 600,000 items between
items that were accounted for in inventory stock tables and what
was recorded. That is a lot of items after all.
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If T have understood correctly, you are saying that those errors
were due to the process and that they will not recur thanks to the
new processes that have been set up.

® (1135)

Ms. Christiane Fox: That is our tool's objective, to better under-
stand not only what we are purchasing and what we are doing in
terms of contracts, but also what is being done in warehouses. That
second initiative will help us.

We must not only be able to properly understand what is in the
warehouses, but also have good knowledge of practices with a con-
tractor who ensures that the way stocks are managed allows us to
know what we have and enables us to keep articles in the depart-
ment with a view to their distribution.

Ms. Nathalie Sinclair-Desgagné: That's very good.

Mr. Chair, do I have about one minute left?
The Chair: You have one and a half minutes.
Ms. Nathalie Sinclair-Desgagné: Great, thank you.

Ms. Fox, you are talking about the plan and tool that should be
ready by late March 2022.

I know this is surprising to many people, but we are already in
March 2022.

Ms. Christiane Fox: Yes, | know. Concerning the tool as such,
we are carrying out a test, which actually has two components. One
concerns outgoing personal protection equipment items and the oth-
er one concerns incoming items.

The test we do involves everything. That test will be done before
the end of the fiscal year, and we will begin soon.

However, as you know, information technology systems must be
tested. They also need strengthening. So we cannot just rely on the
new system. We must work to ensure the system is good and reli-
able. As in any large project, there will be challenges. We must
have strategies to address them. So that is the test we will start us-
ing at the end of the year.

Ms. Nathalie Sinclair-Desgagné: So it is being implemented.
That's great.

That will be all. Thank you.

The Chair: You had only 15 seconds left. Thank you very much
[English]

Mr. Desjarlais, you have six minutes, please.

Mr. Blake Desjarlais (Edmonton Griesbach, NDP): Thank
you very much, Mr. Chair.

I often find these studies difficult, because I've experienced in
many ways, like in the last committee meeting, what this work
means in communities and on the ground.

Madam Fox, you have spoken quite highly about the work that's
been done here, but there are tremendous gaps. The work of our
committee is to identify these gaps and to ensure that you know of
them, so please don't take anything I am about to say personally. I
hope that it informs your work better and we can ensure that lives

are saved, because lives were lost. My uncle died on reserve during
COVID, 15 days after a request from the community went out for
PPE.

That is someone's responsibility. They never got the services in
time. They never got what was really needed so that the community
could truly protect itself, and this isn't a new story for indigenous
people. We've experienced this time and time again, whether it was
tuberculosis during the residential school period—when Canada
failed to act to protect my grandmother and my uncles, who died in
that institution—or before that with smallpox. At times, it was de-
liberately brought to communities.

These are the types of communities we are dealing with. They
are communities that are trauma-informed by those experiences.

I remember growing up with stories from my kéhkom and
cimosom about how scary it was when the Indian agent would
come with a medicine chest and they were uncertain as to what was
in it, but they were even more afraid of what wasn't in it. Many of
these nations have signed treaties with Canada, asking for a guaran-
tee for health like the medicine chest clause.

The medicine chest clause is something that every treaty group in
this country wanted to ensure Canada understood clearly. I have
heard from Treaty 6, Treaty 7 and Treaty 8 that, on this clause,
Canada failed to uphold its obligations to ensure they had the prop-
er resourcing as per the treaty that's been guaranteed.

I really appreciated my colleague from Quebec's mention of na-
tion-to-nation relationships. There is a lot that Canada can learn
from that framework. In my community, in Alberta, we didn't have
that support. We didn't even have the ability to protect our elders.

A part of this I want to mention.... I'll spread this out over a few
rounds, but in particular in the report, your action plan states some-
thing that I found to be a glaring discrepancy with what the Auditor
General asked for. I am looking at your action plan that was provid-
ed in response to report 11. On page four of 14, there is an action
item response to what the Auditor General requests to engage first
nations communities in staffing processes. You and your ministry
have reported the response to that action, in item 2.1:

Working with the Nursing Leadership Council, and the Nursing Retention and
Recruitment Steering Committee, ISC will examine its current recruitment mod-
el....

Does the deputy minister think that's satisfactory for engaging
with first nations communities in staffing processes?
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Ms. Christiane Fox: I would start by saying that everything we
do is in partnership with indigenous leadership across this country.
When we talk about our response to COVID, it was never just ISC
nursing staff. There were always first nations health pandemic re-
sponse teams. There were mobile mental health units that were first
nations-led, working side-by-side with our ISC nurses and physi-
cians. There were multiple tables that were put in place, not just for
the response in terms of PPE but in terms of vaccinations and the
“Protect Our Elders” campaign.

This is what I would say. First, I would offer my condolences to
you on the loss of your uncle.

The second thing I would say is that we cannot do these hiring
practices independently of our discussions with communities. As
the goal of this department is the health transfer of services, it's em-
powering communities to take that on. Part of their short-term strat-
egy is to try to fill gaps and then the important work that we're do-
ing on long-term strategies to have indigenous students in post-sec-
ondary institutions—

Mr. Blake Desjarlais: Deputy Minister, I'm asking specifically
about the action plan. Can you make mention of 2.1 of your action
plan, which states, “Working with the Nursing Leadership Council,
and the Nursing Retention and Recruitment Committee”? Why not
respond directly to the Auditor General when they say to engage
first nations communities in staffing processes? Why not make that
an action item?

Ms. Christiane Fox: Maybe we can be more precise, but it is
part of the action item. It is part of our talent acquisition and man-
agement. They are central to it, and it's not limited to our nursing
staff. We do that even for our senior executive team. We have in-
digenous leadership on the interview board, so it is absolutely
something that we take on board. It is absolutely something that we
are building into our hiring practices for the department.

Mr. Blake Desjarlais: Thank you very much.

In regard to this consultation work, you mentioned that there
were mobile working units, and I think you said there were 18 and
upwards of 80 staff. This country has a massive geography of in-
digenous peoples, and you know as well as I do that these staff are
unable to accommodate the true need for these services across the
country. Would you recognize that there's a tremendous amount of
work that still needs to be done to ensure that this is truly satisfac-
tory, because this isn't satisfactory?

Ms. Christiane Fox: I want to clarify that we have 862 nurses
working for us. The 18 were specific to medical health officers, like
Dr. Anderson in Manitoba whom we worked very closely with on
the pandemic.

I want to make it clear that the 18 are physicians. Is that enough?
No, this is the network that this department has, and that network
works with more provincial and territorial health experts along the
way. I don't want to make it sound like it's just the 18. It's part of
the network that we have within this department. These are physi-
cians. Those physicians also work with others. We have nursing
supports and we have our contract surge.

The Chair: Thank you.

Mr. Patzer, you have five minutes.

Mr. Jeremy Patzer (Cypress Hills—Grasslands, CPC): Thank
you very much. I'm going to start with the Auditor General's office.

There are many instances throughout the report where it refer-
ences the allocation of scarce resources COVID-19 interim re-
sponse strategy, and it specifically references that they would pro-
vide 2% of bulk purchases to Indigenous Services Canada. Do you
have any dollar amounts for what that 2% ended up costing, in
terms of actual dollar value?

Mr. Andrew Hayes: I don't have numbers for that.

1 would mention that, with the other report we provided, we
talked about the fact that the market was very dynamic through the
pandemic, and prices would have fluctuated all the way through the
pandemic, including up until now.

Mr. Jeremy Patzer: Right, but does that number exist? Do you
have that number somewhere else, so you could table it with the
committee to give us the total dollar figure?

Mr. Andrew Hayes: We wouldn't have an up-to-date or accurate
dollar figure for that, given that our work on this report and the oth-
er report was completed in early 2021. In order to get that informa-
tion, we would need to also engage with Public Services and Pro-
curement Canada to have a more up-to-date number.

® (1145)

Mr. Jeremy Patzer: Is that something you think you could get
and table with the committee? I think that would be a relevant thing
to have.

Mr. Andrew Hayes: I will see what I can do with our people.
We don't have an audit going on in Public Services and Procure-
ment Canada right now, but I'll reach out to see what we can find.

Mr. Jeremy Patzer: Thank you.

In regard to that, we saw at the beginning of the pandemic that
we sent a lot of PPE overseas. When we look at this 2% threshold
and ISC in general, were they exempt from having their PPE sent to
other parts of the world, or were we able to leave that strategic
stockpile in the hands of ISC?

Mr. Andrew Hayes: My understanding is—and I'm drawing on
the other report that was studied as well—that the scarce resourcing
strategy was developed at the beginning of the pandemic to make
sure there was enough capacity in the national emergency strategic
stockpile, the Indigenous Services Canada stockpile and the provin-
cial-territorial requirements. I think that the question of what went
overseas versus what was in the stockpile is different.

Mr. Jeremy Patzer: On page 18 of the report you said, “Be-
cause of the COVID-19 pandemic, we did not visit Indigenous
communities or organizations during our audit.”
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To clarify, for consideration of this report, do I understand cor-
rectly that this means you would normally visit these communities?
Do you believe that some information may have been missed be-
cause there was no physical presence on the ground in these com-
munities?

Mr. Andrew Hayes: Our normal approach would be to visit
communities and engage directly with the leaders and elders. In this
case, because of the circumstances, of course, we weren't able to do
that, so there is a possibility that we didn't have the information we
would have received if we were able to visit these communities.
However, we did see evidence in the files of consultation by the de-
partment, phone calls and Zoom calls, etc., which isn't as useful in
the grand scheme of things when you can visit, but under the cir-
cumstances, that's what we were left with.

Mr. Jeremy Patzer: Thank you.

In exhibit 11.2, I find it interesting to look at the breakdown per
province. We see that Manitoba received almost 800,000 masks.
Across the board, they had a much higher amount of PPE sent to
them, as compared to, say, Saskatchewan or Ontario. When you
look at the population that is served by Indigenous Services Canada
and compare the population numbers to the amount of PPE sent,
why did Manitoba receive a vastly larger amount of PPE than any
other province?

Mr. Andrew Hayes: The deputy minister might be able to an-
swer part of this question.

For the purposes of our audit, we were focused on what the de-
partment did when faced with responses from the communities.
What was happening in a particular province, whether it was the
prevalence of the disease or the circumstances of distributing
PPE—the access in the province—is ultimately all different.

In our report, we did identify which were the three top provinces
for the department to respond to.
The Chair: That is your time. Thank you very much.

Mr. Fragiskatos, you have five minutes, please.

Mr. Peter Fragiskatos (London North Centre, Lib.): Thank
you very much, Chair.

Thank you to our witnesses for their work and for appearing.

In the report, recommendation 11.61 states:

Indigenous Services Canada should work with the 51 remote or isolated First
Nations communities to consider other approaches to address the ongoing short-
age of nurses in these communities and to review the nursing and paramedic
support provided to all Indigenous communities to identify best practices.

The department has agreed to that recommendation.

My question is on the 51 first nations and engagement. It's a
question to the deputy minister. How exactly will engagement pro-
ceed? Are communities prioritized according to a particular set of
criteria? If so, what are those criteria? How does engagement un-
fold in these cases?

® (1150)
Ms. Christiane Fox: Thank you very much.

I should specify that, at the time of the audit, it was in fact 51
communities, but we have transferred the service in one case. If 1

use the figure of 50, it's to show that we're at a different place now
than we were, and it's great news in terms of the agenda for health
transformation that the Quebec community has taken on.

In terms of how we will engage, I think the first thing is that we
engage regularly. We have nursing staff in community at all times.
For the 51 communities, there are constant communications be-
tween the chief, the band council and the health directors. That en-
gagement happens consistently on the needs.

Specific to the recruitment and retention, what we want to talk to
leadership about is not just how we recruit and retain, but how we
modernize the practice environment. What is the well-being of the
workforce? How do we encourage members of the community to
pursue a career in HHR, and what are some of the supports that are
required? How do we maintain a nimble and agile search?

These are sometimes very challenging postings. They're remote.
They're rural. Over the summer, I spent some time with our nursing
staff in Sandy Lake, Pikangikum and Norway House.

I think the strategy and the engagement has to be not just about
what they need in terms of primary health care needs, but it also
needs to be future looking. What does the health infrastructure in
the community look like? What is the path towards the talent devel-
opment? The department has emphasized health transformation,
and that is about empowering communities to take on the health
services for their communities.

We also talk a lot about health teams. The reality is that our
health professionals, at times, are doing work that is perhaps ad-
ministrative, in addition to their day-to-day work. How can we cre-
ate these teams that are paramedics, nurses, physicians and lab
technicians to conduct X-rays? How can we engage the communi-
ty?

When I was in Sandy Lake, the X-ray technician and the person
doing the rapid test kits or the GeneXpert testing for the community
was a member of the community who was hired and then embed-
ded into that nursing team. I think these are the types of engage-
ments that we need to have.

Mr. Peter Fragiskatos: Thank you very much for that.

Deputy Minister, throughout the report, the phrase “best prac-
tices” is used a number of times. In talking about the need for the
department to approach things with further engagement of indige-
nous communities and health practitioners as a view to coming
around to establishing best practices, “best practices” is never de-
fined.
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I only have a minute or so left, so I won't put it to the Auditor
General. [ think the more important question would go to the de-
partment. How are best practices defined here? Is it reflective of in-
digenous principles around health care? Are there other ideals in-
fused within that conception of best practices? How will the depart-
ment approach best practices? What does that mean?

Ms. Christiane Fox: I have three thoughts on that.

The first one, in terms of best practices, is probably the most im-
portant: ensuring that we have culturally relevant health services
for indigenous communities. That means training. It means hiring
indigenous professionals to manage health services. That is a best
practice that needs to be across the country.

The second piece is around innovation. We talk about tools that
can help us, like IT systems that can help track PPE, but beyond
that, what are some of the innovations in terms of best practices
that we can adopt? We have teams that now have connectivity. If
you're in northern Saskatchewan, you can connect with a physician
in Regina or Saskatoon. What types of virtual care technologies can
we do? These are some of the best practices—

The Chair: Ms. Fox, I'm going to have to leave it there. Thank
you.

Ms. Christiane Fox: Thank you. I'm sorry.
[Translation]

The Chair: It's okay. No problem.
[English]

I'm just trying to keep things on track.

[Translation]

Ms. Sinclair-Desgagné, go ahead for two and a half minutes.
Ms. Nathalie Sinclair-Desgagné: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

My next question will mostly focus on the labour shortage issue,
which has not spared first nations communities. I am especially in-
terested in knowing more about this, which comes from the Auditor
General's report:

Several factors contributed to nursing shortages ... the challenging nature of the

work, the diverse skill set required to work in remote or isolated communities, and in-
adequate housing.

When work is offered to staff coming from far away, can you ex-
plain to me how it is possible not to be able to make adequate hous-
ing available to them?

® (1155)
Ms. Christiane Fox: Thank you for your question.

The pandemic has exacerbated the housing shortage in some of
our indigenous communities. We know this will affect not only
community members, but also staff, such as nurses, professors and
police officers who come from elsewhere and work in those com-
munities. That is one of the challenges we are facing in recruitment.

Let's take for example a community where, in normal times, we
have enough housing for three to five nurses. However, owing to
COVID-19, more staff had to be sent there for augmented teams.
Given that context, there was occasionally no housing available for
everyone.

That is a reality. The department is really trying to resolve the
housing shortage issue. I think we have invested just under $1 bil-
lion in that initiative since 2015. Further investment is needed and
will continue to be provided. That is the reality of our human re-
sources services. They must think of not only housing, but also the
safety—

Ms. Nathalie Sinclair-Desgagné: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Fox.

You mentioned an envelope to help address that housing short-
age. Do you have any other numbers for us? Do you have objec-
tives, deadlines, an action plan specifically for the housing short-
age, which, as we know, is serious?

Ms. Christiane Fox: Absolutely. We will be able to submit to
you the investments planned over the coming years. As I men-
tioned, $991.5 million has already been invested in communities.
At this time, 1,000 projects are underway. There are 3,500 new
homes, 7,000 renovation projects have been carried out—

The Chair: Thank you very much, Ms. Fox.

I understand that you have many things to tell us, but I must fol-
low the rules when it comes to speaking time.

[English]

Mr. Desjarlais, you have two and a half minutes, please.

Mr. Blake Desjarlais: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.

My questions will be directed to the deputy minister of Indige-
nous Services.

On the same line of questioning as my colleague from Quebec,
related to housing, this is a systemic problem that the government
has been aware of for generations. Before I was even born, my fa-
ther had to build his own cabin in the northern part of Alberta, and
we lived there. We lived there without clean water, and we lived
there without power. We lived there without the basic things that
many Canadians expect in a country as wealthy as the one we have.
Throughout his time there, he eventually moved out of that house
when he started to have children, and he attempted to get a govern-
ment-sponsored house. Once he did, he already had four children,
who ended up growing up in poverty. My oldest four siblings—I'm
one of eight—during that time had many of the sicknesses that af-
fected the community.
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Housing is critical to health. Imagine if you had someone come
into your house, which is overcrowded, with one bedroom and one
bathroom, and there are eight people or 12 people living in your
house, and then one comes home sick—you're all going to get
COVID. That's what happened in indigenous communities across
this country, because the housing crisis is real, and it's a massive in-
dicator. The Auditor General even mentioned it in his statement.
The Auditor General even mentioned in paragraph 9 of his state-
ment that it was one of the criteria:

The pandemic aggravated pre-existing challenges in meeting nursing needs in
remote or isolated First Nations communities. Several factors contributed to
nursing shortages in many of these communities, including the national shortage
of nurses, the challenging nature of the work, the diverse skill set required to
work in remote or isolated communities, and poor housing.

That's a massive issue. If we've had these year-long plans year
after year after year for the last 50 to 100 years, I'm not confident
that this ministry has the ability to actually fix this plan. We need to
know and we need to get down to the bottom of where it needs to
be fixed. I'm interested in results and making sure that this doesn't
happen again. I don't want to see more kids die. I mentioned in the
last committee meeting that I've seen that.

I also want to mention in regard to the PPE supply that, when I
was working in Alberta on behalf of indigenous groups, we actually
met with the former minister of Crown-Indigenous Relations and
she committed at that time to supplying isolation units for northern
Alberta communities. Zero were delivered. That wasn't in this re-
port, though. Zero isolation units were delivered to any of the Métis
settlements in Canada. Not one Métis settlement got an isolation
unit, and the minister committed to that—I was on the phone with
her—and people passed away.

I would like the deputy minister to comment.

® (1200)

The Chair: I'm afraid the comment is going to have to wait for
your next round, sir.

Mr. Blake Desjarlais: The next round...yes.
The Chair: Thank you.

Next up, please, is Mr. Lawrence.

You have five minutes.

Mr. Philip Lawrence (Northumberland—Peterborough
South, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I'm looking back, but I want to be helpful to the department,
hopefully, going forward.

According to the Auditor General's report, in 2014 the depart-
ment developed a procurement plan. However, it wasn't followed.

Deputy Minister Fox, I know that you are a great communicator,
but briefly, if possible, could you tell me where the failing was?
Was it a failure of resources from the government? Was it a failure
of the department? Where did that failure happen?

Ms. Christiane Fox: Thank you very much for the question.
I wasn't here in 2014, but my understanding is that there was a

reliance on the national emergency stockpile, and probably, in
terms of when you talk about the “gap”, the gap was probably not a

thorough assessment and a regular monitoring of the PPE supply
and the state of the PPE that was in our possession. I think that's
what, frankly, we're moving away from, to go towards this new sys-
tem.

Mr. Philip Lawrence: Thank you, Deputy Minister. We'll get
back there.

Here's my concern, though. This sort of pandemic, as one of my
colleagues rightfully said, was a one-in-100-year event, but we will
have other significant events that will happen in the coming years.
Are you assessing your other areas? Are there other gaps there? Is
there a need for additional government resources? If you had a wish
list, are there things where you'd like additional funding so we don't
get caught again?

Ms. Christiane Fox: There are enormous needs within indige-
nous communities. In terms of future planning, I think we are tak-
ing the lessons of the pandemic for PPE specifically. I think I men-
tioned moving from a six-month supply to a 12-month supply,
which allows for that buffer zone if ever we were to face a similar
event.

What I think we need to really think about is emergency manage-
ment in this country, and that is not just exclusive to a health pan-
demic. We faced significant challenges over the last two years, be-
cause not only were we facing a COVID pandemic, but in addition
to that, we had fires and flooding. The requirement for PPE and
safety protocols was not limited to a community. It was also impor-
tant when there were evacuations. Data, I think, is a huge area of
concern in terms of well-managed health human resources and
health services that are culturally relevant.

Mr. Philip Lawrence: Thank you, Deputy Minister.

You just said something I wholeheartedly agree with. I believe
that in many sectors of the government—and this goes back multi-
ple governments—we haven't invested appropriately in data man-
agement. I'm glad there's going to be data management involved in
PPE, but is there a particular area in which the government could
invest more money with respect to data management and maybe
climate change resilience or something else specifically that maybe
you'd take the opportunity to get on the record?

Ms. Christiane Fox: We absolutely think that data, capacity and
governance are key to supporting indigenous leadership in this
country for all areas of EM, health or economic development.

Mr. Philip Lawrence: With respect to the PPE, my understand-
ing is that you were using nothing more sophisticated than spread-
sheets up to this point.

Are there other significant areas in which your department is re-
lying simply on spreadsheets to support data management? To be
clear, I don't blame you. I think this is, as I said, a failure by multi-
ple governments to invest in data management.
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Ms. Christiane Fox: In full transparency, I would have to do a
full review of the department. One thing that does come to mind is
that, for data from our nursing stations that support communities,
we should have access to better systems. These go beyond just the
nursing station in terms of how they interact with the provincial da-
ta systems, but I do think modernizing our data from nursing sta-
tions would be a key priority as well.

® (1205)

Mr. Philip Lawrence: Thank you. Those were excellent an-
swers.

I'll just finish with one short question here to keep the chair hap-
py. How much of the PPE that you are procuring or asking for is
made in Canada and how much is made by indigenous-owned busi-
nesses?

Ms. Christiane Fox: I would have to check on that.

Of what we've received, 2% would actually be procured by
PSPC and by the Public Health Agency of Canada. Then we also
sent funding directly to indigenous communities to purchase their
own PPE, some of which may have been from indigenous business-
es. I would also note that we have a 5% target for indigenous pro-
curement, and this department will be—

The Chair: Thank you. Your point was made.

Ms. Yip, you have five minutes. Go ahead, please.

Ms. Jean Yip (Scarborough—Agincourt, Lib.): I'd like to
thank Mr. Lawrence for realizing the importance of investing in da-
ta management. That's always great.

I'd like to thank all the witnesses for appearing today.

Welcome, Dr. Wong. My first question is for you. How were
children, seniors and those who were immunocompromised treated
during the PPE and nursing shortages, such as those requiring med-
ical care for diabetes or cancer?

Dr. Tom Wong (Chief Medical Officer, Chief Science Officer
and Director General, Department of Indigenous Services):
Thank you very much for the question.

All of us in the department, even before the pandemic, have been
very concerned about the most vulnerable population within each
community, whether it's first nations, Inuit or Métis, especially indi-
viduals who are elders or who have diabetes or cardiovascular dis-
eases. All of the individuals are at much higher risk of complica-
tions from COVID.

Because of that, one of the top priorities of the department was to
convince the provinces and territories of the importance of priori-
tizing indigenous peoples for vaccination and to get public support
for all other public health measures. Also, every day within each
community and our regions we need to support the regional leader-
ship and the health directors to try to make sure that, to the best of
their ability, they can support the protection of the elders, pregnant
women, children and other individuals. If we don't take care of the
most vulnerable, we will not be able to eventually come out of the
pandemic and minimize both hospitalizations and fatalities in the
communities.

However, that being said, all of the long-standing social determi-
nants of health, including housing, water, etc., are contributing to
the vulnerabilities of the members of the communities, and those
must be addressed.

Ms. Jean Yip: Ms. Fox, just to stand up on Dr. Wong's answer,
is there anything that can be done in the future to help these vulner-
able groups should there be another crisis?

Ms. Christiane Fox: Absolutely. With some of the planning
that's being done now, given the pandemic and the lessons we've
learned to date, and hopefully postpandemic when we can really fo-
cus, there are going to be strategies in place in terms of how we
manage the most vulnerable. That could be everything from hous-
ing to the anti-racism in the health care system strategy and our
post-secondary strategy. There are a number of issues—I think
housing is a key determinant of health—so we have to focus on
these things.

1 would also speak to the potential for health transformation and
service transformation and empowering communities by having
funds to allow them to take over those services.

We are seeing some examples of what health transformation can
look like. We have NAN in northern Ontario. We have MKO in
Manitoba. We have a group in Nova Scotia that has a proposal to
take over health services and governance for 13 first nations. I think
that the empowerment of those communities will help the most vul-
nerable, but it's not limited to just health. If you think about early
learning and—

Ms. Jean Yip: Thank you.

Dr. Wong, despite the lifting of restrictions across the country,
there continues to be a concern about outbreaks. Are there any
more outbreaks in the indigenous communities? I heard there was
one in a Saskatchewan first nation. What is being done to support
them in terms of PPE and health care?

® (1210)

Dr. Tom Wong: Thank you so much for raising this.

One of my concerns is that the public tends to look at the fact
that the omicron wave is coming down in all of Canada, and in
some parts of the north as well. However, that does not mean there
are no outbreaks. Every day, there's a new outbreak. There's another
outbreak in this community and that community, so one size doesn't
fit all. Public health measures need to be commensurate with what's
happening in the community. If there's a big outbreak in the com-
munity or surrounding the community, and the ICUs around the
community are full, that's not the time to relax public health mea-
sures. As a matter of fact, it's the time to actually redouble vaccina-
tions and other public health measures.

The Chair: Thank you very much. I appreciate it.
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We're now entering our third round. This is likely going to be our
last round, because we have some committee business to take care
of in the last 15 minutes.

Without further ado, Mr. Duncan, you have five minutes, please.
Mr. Eric Duncan: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

To the deputy minister, I want to follow up again on the aspect of
staffing and some of the challenges there. I always hate asking for
more statistics. If you don't have them, this isn't a make-work
project, but you alluded to the recruitment aspect of working from a
wide variety of demographic angles, I'd call it, trying to encourage
people who have just come out of college or university as well as
people who have retired and are possibly looking to work up north
for short periods of time.

Do you have a breakdown of what you've found most successful
so far? I don't think it's a lack of effort by the department or indige-
nous communities to attract staff. The reason I'm asking is this:
What more can we do that the federal government is not doing al-
ready to bridge that gap? Again, this was a challenge not only dur-
ing the pandemic with the surge demands. This was a challenge be-
fore then, and it will remain a challenge after COVID as well.

Ms. Christiane Fox: Thank you for the question.

I should say we have 862 nurses. I'd say about 50% are in remote
and isolated communities and about 600 of them are on contract.

What worked in terms of strategies? Ideally we tried to ensure
first that people had the right training and culturally relevant expe-
rience in order to work in an indigenous first nations remote com-
munity. That's really important. It's not just the kind of recruitment
that a provincial government would do, for instance, for something
in a hospital setting in downtown Toronto. That training is a really
important requirement.

In terms of the contract nurses, is it a perfect system? It's not al-
ways. However, a lot of people don't necessarily want to commit to
full-time employment, so this can be a really rich way to enhance
the supports and have a workforce that we can call upon. We did
have some successes in recruiting more people through the con-
tract.

By changing our hiring practices and actually making more ef-
fort—not just putting up posters but also seeking candidates
through various channels, indigenous networks, hospital networks,
colleges and universities—we were able to hire 177 new staff who
are part of this 862 now, and those include nurses and paramedics. I
think it's more about being more proactive and not just using older
approaches like putting a job poster on a website but really going
after that talent.

The last thing I would say is that this idea of having surge teams
that can be mobile and move to a crisis or be needs-based could be
a really interesting way to not require someone to make a commit-
ment to live in a particular area for weeks on end, year after year.
Maybe someone would like that flexibility of coming in and out of
community and not necessarily staying long term. That is some-
thing that I think could have some promise as well and could help
meet some needs.

Mr. Eric Duncan: Thank you for that.

This may be the last aspect. When we talk about recruitment of
medical professionals who are coming out of college or university,
I know there has been a high level of student debt and young peo-
ple having difficulty finding employment. I think in today's labour
market it's a completely different situation, but one of the things I'm
wondering about is whether there have been any discussions in the
department about incentives for young people looking to pay off
student debt and gain experience. Could there be some sort of extra
incentive so that they would not only be paid but also pay off their
student debt at a perhaps accelerated rate if they worked in commu-
nities that are underserviced or more rural or remote?

Do you have the ability or flexibility in your department to offer
that, and has there been any conversation about that when you have
talked about new strategies to address the recruitment shortage both
prepandemic and during the pandemic?

® (1215)

Ms. Christiane Fox: Thank you for that question. I would say
that during the pandemic and even postpandemic in conversations
we're having within teams, we are looking at innovative approach-
es. We are looking at ways, and I think the one that you've raised is
similar to how sometimes teachers college or a nursing program has
students go and do a service in a community for a period of time.
There's nothing concrete at this stage, but I think those are some of
the ideas we're trying to focus on in terms of innovative ways.

1 would say that, with respect to funding through the anti-racism
strategy, ensuring that we have enough indigenous youth who have
a path towards post-secondary and funding that post-secondary is
probably the most promising route, because the talent that is within
communities is what we have to develop and maximize. That's
what health transformation is about.

From my perspective, as the deputy of the department, if we can
increase the number of indigenous students in some of these ar-
eas—not just those in HHR but also water operators, engineers and
construction professionals—these are the—

The Chair: Thank you, Ms. Fox. I appreciate it.

We turn now to Ms. Shanahan for five minutes.

Go ahead, please.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan (Chéateauguay—Lacolle, Lib.): Thank
you very much, Chair.
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I was very interested, actually, in the comments of one of my
Conservative colleagues. I think it was Eric talking about Akwe-
sasne. Yes, it's in your region, and it got me thinking about Kah-
nawake, which is technically not in my riding of Chateauguay—ILa-
colle but we are very close neighbours. They basically took over
the management of their COVID-19 response and actually had no
cases for many months until there were outbreaks almost every-
where. It was very interesting to see just how independent they
were in putting forward their directives.

I don't really want to know if they obtained PPE from Indigenous
Services—that's really their business—but if they had needed to ob-
tain it, because of course they're an urban reserve, could they have
obtained it? I'm asking the deputy minister.

Ms. Christiane Fox: Thank you very much for that question.

Yes, as I've said, we provided PPE to communities, not just limit-
ed to the health professionals or the ISC employees or the contract
nurses. We really try to take an all-of-community approach to the
PPE. If a community would have made a request, they could defi-
nitely have gotten PPE through our distribution channels.

The second thing they could have done was use ICSF money—
indigenous community support funding—to purchase their own
PPE if they preferred to do it that way. That was a second option
that a community would have. Then, of course, we would also pro-
vide PPE to urban indigenous centres, just because of the need and
the accessibility challenges they were facing with provincial and
territorial governments.

The answer to the question is, yes, they could have and would
have that channel to make that request.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan: Very good.

I would like to offer the balance of my time to my colleague MP
Desjarlais, please.

Mr. Blake Desjarlais: Thank you very much, Madam Shanahan.

I want to continue my line of questioning related to housing ca-
pacity and the isolation units that were openly promised to indige-
nous nations, including the nations that I represented during this
pandemic. What are the deputy minister's comments related to the
housing crisis on reserves and the inability of our stockpile to ac-
commodate situations where isolation was required?

Ms. Christiane Fox: Thank you for the question. I'll say three
things.

The first thing is that we definitely agree that the housing chal-
lenge and overcrowding had an impact throughout COVID-19.
Overcrowding does present huge challenges for health. That would
be my first point.

My second point would be around temporary isolation and alter-
native accommodations. We did provide infrastructure for tempo-
rary isolation requirements for communities, and that was also be-
cause of conversations we had with leadership who did not neces-
sarily want to use the school gym or the school library, just because
of what it meant for the children in their communities, so there
were some isolation units sent across the country. There were dif-
ferent types for different purposes, and that was one strategy. The
second was alternate accommodation outside the community. In

cases of very vulnerable populations, they were flown out to a hub,
perhaps in Winnipeg, where they would be in isolation hotels where
we would provide some support.

My final comment would be that throughout the omicron crisis,
because of the spread, when it hit a household, we had to make de-
terminations, because sometimes people would isolate at home,
which meant that the support shifted from isolation outside the
home to supports within the home, and that meant food deliveries,
wellness checks and ensuring well-being in the isolation of individ-
uals at that time.

But I will say wholeheartedly that overcrowding was a challenge.
® (1220)
Mr. Blake Desjarlais: How many isolation units?

Ms. Christiane Fox: I will have to get that for you. I don't think
I have the exact number across the country, but I will get that to the
committee for sure.

Mr. Blake Desjarlais: 1 believe that's probably time for this
round, Chair.

The Chair: It is.

Actually, in fact, Madame Sinclair-Desgagné asked to switch
with you, so if you want to keep going for another three minutes,
you have the floor.

Mr. Blake Desjarlais: Thank you very much to both my col-
leagues, Madam Shanahan and Nathalie.

I want to continue now to speak specifically about consultation. I
think consultation is one of the keystones in making sure we have
strong partnerships in Canada. I've seen good, successful partner-
ships. I've seen government in fact do these partnerships and be
part of some amazing partnerships, but there are some that have
continued to lack. I think this is where one of these areas exists:
within health. I know it was mentioned that you worked with some
of these 51 nations.

Specifically, how many of the 51 nations were consulted directly
by you and senior members of the ministry?

Ms. Christiane Fox: By me, I did a number of all-chiefs meet-
ings throughout the different COVID pandemic time periods. For
instance, I would have done the all-Saskatchewan chiefs commit-
tee. I did the all-Ontario chiefs committee. I did direct outreach to
Cross Lake, Berens River or Shamattawa when there was a particu-
lar issue.

This has been an extremely challenging situation for the entire
department. I would say that we have regional offices across the
country and regional health directors that liaise directly with a band
and council. I have spent a lot of my personal time getting back to
chiefs directly, speaking to them directly, for them to know that
they have an option if they need some supports, but I have to em-
power our regions as well, obviously, to work directly with them.
All 51 have been consulted. All 51 we had regular engagement
with, and even—

Mr. Blake Desjarlais: I'm sorry, but I have limited time, Deputy
Minister. I want to ask one more question.
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When you say “consulting”, there's a difference between discus-
sion and consulting. Of course, with consultation, that framework
requires an ongoing dialogue.

I spoke to the grand chief of Treaty 8 last week, and they men-
tioned that they did not prefer the consultation scheme currently be-
ing employed by the government. They thought it was inappropri-
ate and it was diminishing of their nation-to-nation rights and treaty
obligations. Would you agree?

Ms. Christiane Fox: I spoke to Treaty 8 two nights ago. I spent
a couple of hours with them, because they did not feel that we
should be engaging broadly on our health legislation. The message
I had for the chiefs of Treaty 8 was, “We want to hear from you. We
respect the treaty relationship. You may not agree with health legis-
lation at the end of the day. You may not want to take this path, but
let's together figure out the path you do want to take. That dialogue
will be important.”

They gave us a series of dates when they want to sit down. They
also want to have this conversation with the Minister of Crown-In-
digenous Relations. I heard from them directly, and I did hear their
frustration.

Mr. Blake Desjarlais: I'm really pleased to hear that. That's re-
markable.

What about the Métis settlements consultation?

Ms. Christiane Fox: We have ongoing conversations with the
Meétis settlements. We have ongoing conversations with the MNC
and with the MMF. We did a lot of work with the MMF during the
pandemic, as opposed to—

Mr. Blake Desjarlais: Not the MMF but the Métis settlements....
Have you consulted with them?

Ms. Christiane Fox: I have not consulted directly with the Métis
settlements, no.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

[Translation]

Ms. Sinclair-Desgagné, go ahead for two and a half minutes.
Ms. Nathalie Sinclair-Desgagné: Thank you very much.

My question is very brief. We are discussing a broad topic, and I
would like Ms. Fox to give me a short answer.

Do you allocate funding to various groups according to needs, so
according to demand, or in proportion to on-reserve population?

® (1225)

Ms. Christiane Fox: We do a bit of both. We were providing
specific amounts based on population. There were two funding
streams. There was the public health stream and there was the
stream encompassing food safety and perimeter security for the
community. By using those two streams, we provided direct fund-
ing to all the communities. In addition to that, there was a way to
allocate money to target needs. We really made to ensure that the
process for accessing those funds would be quick.

Ms. Nathalie Sinclair-Desgagné: According to the figures I
have on hand, in 2019, for instance, Indigenous Services Canada
gave a 7% of its resources to indigenous peoples of Quebec, even

though they account for 11% of Canada's total indigenous popula-
tion.

How do you explain that discrepancy?

Ms. Christiane Fox: Are those figures global or do they concern
only health? I am not 100%—

Ms. Nathalie Sinclair-Desgagné: Fortunately, there was still no
pandemic. So it was globally speaking.

Ms. Christiane Fox: I think it may also come from different
funding sources. I will have to check that.

There are different ways to do things. Some funding is provided
to communities based on programs. Some communities have had a
10-year agreement and they are receiving a more long-term funding
block. Some communities have been transformed, especially in the
Quebec context. In Quebec, for example, an umbrella organization
such as the FNEC, the First Nations Education Council, would have
been able to receive funding because it represents its 22 member
communities. That organization would receive funding [technical
difficulties] indigenous for education because it provides services to
its 22 member communities.

It depends a little bit on the context. Those are examples that
come to mind to answer your question.

Ms. Nathalie Sinclair-Desgagné: Yes, but very quickly, that
funding would always come from the department of Indigenous
Services Canada. So, regardless of whether it is going to education
or to an umbrella organization, does the funding always basically
come from Indigenous Services Canada or can it come from other
departments?

The Chair: I would ask for a very brief answer, please.

Ms. Christiane Fox: Funding comes from us, but there is also
funding that would come from other departments. For example,
housing funding may come from the Canada Mortgage and Hous-
ing Corporation.

[English]
The Chair: Thank you.

We will turn now to MP Patzer, please.

You have five minutes, sir.

Mr. Jeremy Patzer: Right on. That's good.

I have a follow-up question for the deputy minister. It's in regard
to exhibit 11.2 and why Manitoba received exponentially more PPE
than all the other provinces.

Ms. Christiane Fox: Northern Manitoba and Ontario were prob-
ably our most challenged communities in terms of the outbreak.
Not only would they have received more PPE as a result of.... There
were communities like Norway House, Shamattawa or Red Sucker
Lake that seemed to be in a continuous mode of outbreak. We
would get the numbers down, and numbers would go up again.
They likely received more PPE as a result of the outbreaks and the
needs within the community.
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Many of those communities would also decide, at times, to ac-
commodate their most vulnerable populations outside community,
for example, in Winnipeg, Thompson and various areas, so PPE
would be delivered not just to the communities but also to the isola-
tion centres. That's another reason.

Many of those communities also made requests for assistance, so
the military was sent in. We needed to ensure that, throughout all of
those peak periods, those supports were there not just for the com-
munity members but the staff, including the first nations pandemic
response team or the AMC ambassadors, who were deployed into
community.

Mr. Jeremy Patzer: In paragraph 11.58, the AG notes that the
department chartered dedicated air services to transport nearly
5,400 passengers from April 2020 to March 2021.

Can the department share more on information on this, such as
the airline used and the costs associated with this program?

Ms. Christiane Fox: I can get the committee the final costs. It's
actually something that's still ongoing in some parts of the country,
specifically for the Sioux Lookout First Nations Health Authority
communities in northern Ontario.

The decision to provide this service was in consultation with our
first nations partners, who felt there was a risk with our health hu-
man resources flying commercially to get to and from their commu-
nities. Therefore, to minimize that risk, they suggested that charters
be deployed with which we agreed.

It was also a means not only to get our health human resources
into communities but also to transport some PPE and fast-track the
delivery of urgent items. We did have over 5,400 HHR travel on
that system into 51 communities. It was done in order to protect our
nursing workforce, to protect communities and to ensure no disrup-
tion in travel in light of what was happening at airlines at that mo-
ment.

In terms of where we're at, we do have a contract now that we
can draw on should we need to resume the service, or if ever there
is a requirement for either a future wave or variant. For the time be-
ing, we have the possibility of extension. However, we will get you
the exact figures and who the contractor was.

® (1230)

Mr. Jeremy Patzer: On that last point, regarding the contractor,
was this a sole-source contract, or was this something you put out
to tender for competition?

Ms. Christiane Fox: We've spent $51 million to date, just for
your awareness. I just saw that detail in my notes.

I'll turn it over to Robin Buckland to speak to the contracting
process.

Mr. Jeremy Patzer: If you could include, Ms. Buckland,
whether it was a sole-source or open-source contract?

Ms. Robin Buckland (Director General and Chief Nursing
Officer, Department of Indigenous Services): I don't have the de-
tails in terms of whether it was sole-sourced or open-sourced, but
we did work with Public Services and Procurement Canada. We
went through all the appropriate processes to put that contract in

place. As soon as I have it, [ will give you that information if it was
sole-sourced or done by a competitive process.

Mr. Jeremy Patzer: It's very important to make sure that, at the
end of the day, we got the right bang for the buck for taxpayers
while still providing a high-quality service that was clearly needed.
Most Canadians would agree with the fact that the service provided
was needed, but at the end of the day, when we say sole-source
contracts, it sometimes gets people a bit excited for certain reasons.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Patzer.

Ms. Bradford, you have five minutes.

Ms. Valerie Bradford (Kitchener South—Hespeler, Lib.):
Thank you so much.

Thank you to our expert witnesses today. It's been fascinating.

There's no question that COVID was a great learning opportunity
for all of us, and perhaps no more so than at Indigenous Services
Canada.

I'm going to direct my questions to Deputy Minister Fox. Basi-
cally, the Auditor General's report identified two areas of concern
and improvement. The first one being PPE. That was clearly the
more easy one to address.

The workforce issues are much more complicated and complex,
particularly in health care and isolated areas with which you are
dealing. I know that many employers offer isolation pay and bonus-
es to attract people to these remote communities, because their liv-
ing conditions aren't as desirable, and of course the isolation. Does
your department do that?

Ms. Christiane Fox: Yes, we do. We obviously have to work
within our collective bargaining agreement, but these are challeng-
ing positions and, in terms of incentivizing our nursing staff and
helping in the recruitment, we do provide some incentives. We can
provide the committee with a bit more detail on that.

I think you're right to note that these are quite challenging post-
ings. At times, it means that people need to be away from their
families for two to four weeks, especially during the pandemic.
Sometimes our nursing staff was up in remote and rural communi-
ties for a longer period of time to try to limit that back-and-forth,
which was another personal sacrifice they had to make to respond
to the COVID-19 pandemic.

Ms. Valerie Bradford: It's not just the living conditions. It's also
the working conditions. That's the other problem. I know that very
often you hear about maybe only two nurses for an entire commu-
nity, and they're carrying the whole load without backup and with-
out people there to support them.
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I know there has been a lot of work on digital backup and on
supporting health care practitioners with video. Was that utilized at
all so that people could maybe do a video consultation to see what
was going on with a particular patient who might be more challeng-
ing?
® (1235)

Ms. Christiane Fox: Absolutely, and I personally visited some
of our nursing stations and saw that very equipment, where you
have an emergency room within the nursing station and there will
be a 24-7 unit connected to a major hospital so that outreach to a
physician to support the nursing staff on the ground can be done. In
some of the nursing stations, we've also been able to add equipment
like X-ray machines, which in the past weren't there. That just helps
with medevac in reducing the burden on unnecessary travel for ap-
pointments.

I do think that virtual care is an area we absolutely have to look
into. There are really innovative robotics technologies when it
comes to virtual care in the north that I think would be really inter-
esting to think about using more broadly in our northern communi-
ties, both indigenous and non-indigenous.

Ms. Valerie Bradford: I agree. It's so disruptive to have to relo-
cate patients when they're in a critical care situation away from
their family support network. We want to avoid that, not just from a
cost-effective perspective, but it's obviously better care if you don't
have to do that.

One thing you did address—and I think we're all aware of this—
is that the fatigue and mental wellness of the nursing workforce are
a great concern. Can you tell me how this is being addressed? What
support mechanisms are in place for helping with the mental health
situation of some of these overtaxed, exhausted, burnt-out health
care practitioners?

Ms. Christiane Fox: It's something that definitely keeps me up
at night. We have formal processes and systems in place with em-
ployee assistance and a dedicated support service exclusively for
our nursing staff, which is not common to all of our employees
across the system and which I think is important.

We need to have regular conversations with our nurses, and that's
through town halls and it's through direct contact. I reach out from
time to time directly to a nurse, after either an incident or a chal-

lenging situation, and make sure to visit our nurses in communities
so that I can hear from them about what goes well and what doesn't
go so well.

I think that part of that mental health and wellness and those sup-
ports is going to be key. They are exhausted, so we're trying to find
ways to have that surge capacity, which is why I talked about the
mobile health surge team and, when our teams are exhausted and
mental health and wellness are at risk, having the ability to replace
them and have people recoup. I think every regional executive re-
sponsible for health is having those discussions directly with our
nursing staff.

Highlighting what they do, when I joined this department I did
the nursing awards, which is something we do to recognize the
heroic efforts of our nurses. Someone said, “If you save a life,
you're a hero, and if you save over a hundred, you're a nurse.” That
stuck with me, because that's what they do every day. I just wanted
to share that.

The Chair: Thank you. That is a lovely way to end today's meet-
ing.
I want to thank everyone for appearing today.

I want to thank our team for working out the technical bugs.

Deputy Minister Fox, I should say as well that your previous
minister, Dominic LeBlanc, speaks very highly of your capabilities.
I did not want you to think I was suggesting that your dad's legacy
in any way overshadowed how this committee viewed your work. I
think you've proven that today. I just wanted to pass on your previ-
ous minister's remarks as well.

Ms. Christiane Fox: Thank you very much, Chair.

The Chair: Again, thanks to all our witnesses for appearing and
for being ready to appear today.

I will now close the public portion of our meeting and suspend
for about two minutes to give our committee members a moment
before we go in camera.

Thank you again.

[Proceedings continue in camera)
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